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[57] ABSTRACT 
Disclosed is a method of controlling a sheet material 
discharging apparatus with a sheet binding device, 
wherein the absence or shortage of binding materials is 
detected and the sheet discharging operation continues 
even after the absence or shortage of binding materials 
is detected. When a given discharge sheet materials is 
one which, together with other sheet materials, consti 
tutes a set of sheet materials, and when the set contains 
at least two and no more than N sheet materials, the 
binding device is operated after the last of the sheet 
materials of the set is discharged, but when the set con 
tains more than N sheet materials, the binding device is 
operated to bind the sheets of the set N at a time until no 
more than N sheets remain unbound. 

11 Claims, 16 Drawing Sheets 
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CONTROL METHOD FOR SHEET DISCHARGER 
WITH STAPLER METHOD OF STAPLING A 
GROUP A DISCHARGED SHEETS INTO 
SUB'GROUPS HAVING UP TO N SHEETS 

This application is continuation of application Ser. 
No. 07/583,005 ?led Sep. 17, 1990, which is a continua 
tion of application Ser. No. 07/228,442 ?led Aug. 5, 
1988, both now abandoned. 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION AND RELATED 
ART 

The present invention relates to a control method for 
a sheet discharger and an image recording apparatus 
using the same for sequentially discharging recording 
sheets or printed sheets such as a facsimile machine or a 
printer for a computer. ' 
The following description will be made with respect 

to a facsimile machine as an exemplary image recording 
apparatus. 
A typical facsimile machine contains a roll of paper as 

a recording material, which is unwound while the re 
ceiving image information is being recorded; and each 
time the image information corresponding to one page 
of the original transmitted from a sender is recorded, 
cutter means is actuated to cut the recorded part of the 
paper out of the remainder to discharge a cut sheet. 
The output may include one sheet per one communi 

cation or may be plural sheets (a set of plural pages) per 
one communication. 

If the discharged sheets are not removed each time 
one communication is received, the recorded communi 
cations from different senders and having different 
pages are simply stacked sequentially. This frequently 
occurs if the facsimile machine is set to an automatic 
receiving mode at night or on holidays or the like. 

If various recorded sheets of communications are sent 
from different senders and have different number of 
pages, it is difficult to sort them afterwards, and they are 
erroneously sorted sometimes. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

Accordingly, it is a principal object of the present 
invention to provide a control method for a sheet dis 
charging apparatus such as a facsimile machine wherein 
the discharged sheets are easily handled. 
According to an embodiment of the present inven 

tion, the sheet discharger is provided with a sheet 
binder such as a stapler in a means for accommodating 
the discharged or output sheet to staple the output 
sheets for each set, wherein a bound portion of bound 
sheets is displaced from a binding position, and thereaf 
ter, next discharged sheets and allowed to be stapled, 
and wherein the stapled sets of sheets are accommo 
dated together, that is, overlaid, stacked or vertically. 
According to an embodiment of the present inven 

tion, there is provided a sheet discharger such as a fac 
simile machine, wherein the recorded sheets sequen 
tially discharged upon reception of information are 
stacked in alignment with each other by abutting one 
edge thereof to a stopper. When one received communi 
cation includes plural recorded output sheets, the one 
set of the output sheets are bound by operating a sheet 
binder after the last page of the communication is dis 
charged. This is effected under the control of a sheet 
binder control means. Therefore, even if the output 
sheets of plural communications from different senders 
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2 
and having different pages are sequentially discharged, 
they are automatically bound for each of the communi 
cations, so that the later sorting work is easy without an 
error. 

According to an embodiment of the present inven 
tion, the sheet discharger is provided with a sheet 
pusher for pushing a staple set of output sheets out 
wardly. Therefore, the stapled sheets or the sheet not to 
be stapled are pushed out of a stapling station where the 
stapler operates, and therefore the next stapling opera 
tion for the next set of the sheets are not obstructed. 
These and other objects, features and advantages of 

the present invention will become more apparent upon 
a consideration of the following description of the pre 
ferred embodiments of the present invention taken in 
conjunction with the accompanying drawings. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 is a perspective view illustrating an external 
appearance of a facsimile machine provided with a 
stapler according to an embodiment of the present in 
vention. 
FIG. 2 is a similar perspective view wherein sheet 

holding cover at the front side of the machine is opened. 
FIG. 3 is an enlarged cross-sectional view of record 

ing and sheet discharging mechanisms of the machine. 
FIGS. 4A, 4B, 4C and 4D illustrate sheet discharging 

process of recorded sheets. 
FIGS. 5, 6 and 7 are enlarged top plan views illustrat 

ing operational process of a stapler unit. 
FIG. 8 is a perspective view wherein a retracted state 

is shown in which the stapled part of the recorded 
sheets is at an outside of an anvil mounting member. 
FIG. 9 is a perspective view of a stapler magazine and 

a magazine mount. 
FIG. 10 is a perspective view of a sensor for sensing 

the remainder of staples. 
FIG. 11 is a block diagram for the stapler control. 
FIG. 12 is a flow chart illustrating the control. 
FIGS. 13A and 13B show program stored in a ROM. 
FIG. 14 is a flow chart illustrating a stapler jam clear 

ance operation. 
FIG. 15 is a flow chart according to another embodi 

ment. 

FIG. 16 is a partly broken developed plan view illus 
trating an example of sheet transportation with one 
lateral edge regulated. 
FIG. 17 is an enlarged cross-sectional view of record 

ing and sheet discharging mechanisms in a sheet trans 
portation with its center alinged with a reference. 
FIG. 18 is a partly broken developed plan view 

thereof. 
FIGS. 19, 20 and 21 are enlarged plan view illustrat 

ing operational process of the stapler unit. 

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

Referring to FIGS. 1, 2 and 3, a facsimile machine 
provided with a stapler according to an embodiment of 
the present invention will be described. FIG. 1 shows 
an outer appearance; FIG. 2 shows an outer appearance 
wherein the sheet holder cover at the front side of the 
apparatus is opened; and FIG. 3 is an enlarged cross 
sectional view of the recording and sheet discharging 
mechanisms. 
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A. Information Transmitting Structure 

Referring to FIG. 1, the facsimile machine includes 
an outer casing 1, a top cover which also functions as a 
platen on which an original (sheet original) 0 to be sent 
is placed, guiding plates 3, 3 provided on the top cover 
2 to guide the original at the lateral edges, the guiding 
plates being movable or slidable to control the distance 
between the guiding plates in accordance with a width 
of the original 0, an operation panel 4 (console panel), a 
discharge tray 5 for receiving the originals having been 
transmitted and a telephone receiver 6. An or plural 
originals 0 having an image or images to be transmitted 
are placed face down on the top cover with its or their 
leading edges being sufficiently inserted into a clearance 
7 formed between the operating panel 4 and a rear side 
of the top cover 2. When a starting button is depressed, 
the original 0 is pulled into the machine under the oper 
ation panel by unshown rollers disposed under the oper 
ating panel 4 at a predetermined speed with its center 
lines being aligned with a reference. When the plural 
originals 0 are placed, the bottommost one of the origi 
nals are ?rst separated and pulled in. The original being 
pulled is photoelectrically read by unshown photoelec 
tric reading means from the leading edge to the trailing 
edge of the original to produce time series electric pic 
ture element signals, which are transmitted to a receiver 
machine. The original having been read is discharged 
onto the tray 5. 

B. Information Receiver Structure 

Referring to FIG. 3, the facsimile machine contains 
thermo-sensitive recording paper in the form of a roll 
accommodated in the sheet container 9. The above 
described top cover 2 is openable by releasing unshown 
locking means and swinging the top cover 2 about a 
hinge (not shown) at a rear side, as shown by chain 
lines. With the top cover 2 opened, the rolled recording 
paper 8 is placed into the container 9. After the rolled 
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paper is accommodated therein, a leading edge thereof 40 
is partly unwound to a top surface of a platen roller 10, 
and then the top cover is closed. When the top cover 2 
is completely closed, the locking means operates to 
maintain it in the closed state shown by the solid lines. 
By this, a surface of an array of heat generating ele 
ments of a heat generating element array assembly (re 
cording head) 11 functioning as recording means, pro 
vided on an inside of the top cover 2, is brought into 
press-contacted to the top surface of the platen roller 10 
with the recording paper 8 therebetween. The record 
ing head 11 is press-contacted to the top surface of the 
platen roller 10 by an urging spring 12. 
A paper cutter is disposed adjacent to the platen 

roller 10 and includes a stationary blade 13 and a mov 
able blade 14. A couple of sheet discharging rollers 15 
and 16 are disposed adjacent to the cutter, and the 
lower roller 15 is a driving roller rotationally driven in 
the direction of an arrow, whereas the upper roller 16 is 
a follower roller driven by the lower roller 15. The 
follower roller 16 is mounted to the top cover 2 and is 
brought into press-contact to the driving roller 15 when 
the top cover is closed. 
The machine is provided with a front wall 17 of the 

main frame of the facsimile machine. As shown in FIG. 
2, friction rollers 18 and 18 made of rubber or the like 
are mounted with external parts thereof projected out 
side the front wall 17 at left and right portions of the 
wall 17. The rollers 18 and 18 are supported on a shaft 
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19 through one way clutches 20, respectively. An outer 
ring of the one way clutch 20 is connected with a shaft 
15A of the driving roller 15 of the discharging roller 
couple by a belt 21, so that when the shaft 15A of the 
driving roller 15 is rotated, the friction rollers 18 and 18 
are rotated in the same direction as the driving roller 15. 

If, on the contrary, the friction rollers 18 and 18 re 
ceive an external force for the rotation in the opposite 
direction, they do not rotate in that direction because of 
the provision of the one way clutch 20. 
A holder plate 22 is disposed outside the front wall 17 

to hold the recorded sheets (received sheets). The 
holder plate 22 is swingable about hinge portions 23 and 
23 at the bottom left and right portions between a closed 
position wherein it extends substantially parallel with 
the front wall 17 as shown in FIGS. 1 and 3 and an open 
position wherein it has fallen forwardly as shown by 
chain lines in FIGS. 2 and 3. Normally, it is maintained 
in the closed position by locking means, more particu 
larly, by engagement between a resilient pawls 24 and 
24 and corresponding holes 25 and 25 provided at left 
and right end portions of the holder plate 22 and the 
front wall 17 correspondingly thereto, as shown in FIG. 
2. In this state, a cavity 26 opening upwardly is formed 
between those plates 17 and 12 with the clearance d, 
and it functions as a recorded sheet stacker (sheet re 
ceiving portion). A sheet outlet 27 is formed between a 
top edge 22a of the holder plate 22 which takes the 
closed position and a bottom edge 2A of a downwardly 
bent portion at the front side of the top cover 2 which 
takes the closed position. Reference numerals 28 and 29 
designate a bottom frame and a pedestall surface‘ on 
which the facsimile machine is placed, respectively. 
The operation of the machine will be described. 
(1) In response to a record starting signal for the 

image information which is being received, the platen 
roller 10 is intermittently driven by an amount corre 
sponding to one line of the information. The paper 
discharging rollers 15 and 16 are driven at a predeter 
mined peripheral speed in the direction of an arrow. 
The friction rollers 18 and 18 are also driven in the 
direction indicated by an arrow in response to the rota 
tion of the roller 15. 
The leading edge portion of the rolled thermosensi 

tive recording paper 8 is sandwiched between the top 
surface of the platen roller 10 and the recording head 
11. Therefore, when the platen roller 10 is intermit- ' 
tently rotated by the amount of one line recording, a 
pulling force is applied to the paper 8, so that the rolled 
paper rotates in the container 9 in the unwinding direc 
tion, by which the rolled paper is intermittently un 
wound. In the process of the unwound part of the paper 
being intermittently fed by one line recording through 
the recording station, that is, between the platen roller 
10 and the recording head 11, each of the heat generat 
ing elements of the recording head 11 is controlled in 
the heat generation, corresponding to the time series 
electric picture element signals indicative of the image 
formation receiving from the sender. By this heat gener 
ation control, the image information corresponding to 
the received image information is sequentially recorded 
one line by one line on the top surface of the unwound 
paper. 

(2) The recorded part of the paper is passed through 
the clearance between the stationary blade 13 and the 
movable blade 14 of the cutter and is caught by the nip 
formed between the discharging rollers 15 and 16, by 
which the paper is discharged inclinedly and substan 
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tially downwardly. Then, the paper is advanced into the 
upwardly opening cavity 26 (stacker portion) consti 
tuted by the front wall 17 and the holder plate 22 in the 
closed state. More particularly, the leading edge of the 
recorded part of the paper is advanced into the cavity 
26 downwardly, as shown by chain lines 80 in FIG. 3. 

(3) By the continuing feeding of the paper, the lead 
ing edge 8b of the recorded part of the paper now in the 
cavity 26 is brought into abutment with the bottom 
surface 22B which functions as a stop member formed 
toward the inside at a bottom portion of the holder plate 
22, as shown in FIG. 4A, by which the leading edge of 
the paper is prevented from further advancement in the 
cavity 26. 

(4) Thereafter, the recorded part further advanced by 
the rollers 15 and 16 is outwardly looped between the 
top edge 22A of the holder plate 22 and an upper one 16 
of the rollers 15 and 16 to form a loop extending out 
wardly through the recording paper outlet 27 , as shown 
by chain lines 80 in FIG. 4A. The loop becomes larger 
as shown by reference 8d together with the continuing 
discharging advancement of the recorded part of the 

per. 
(5) When the recording of one page is completed, and 

v the trailing edge of the recorded part of the paper 
reaches between the cutter blades 13 and 14, the mov 
able blade 14 is rotated in the clockwise direction about 
the shaft 14A to the stationary blade 13, as shown in 
FIG. 4B, and then is returned, by which the part 81 
(received paper) now having image recording for one 
page is cut from the remainder of the rolled paper 8. 

(6) The trailing edge portion 8e of the cut sheet 81 is 
continuously advanced by the rollers 15 and 16. The 
platen roller 10 is rotated reversely after the paper is 

. cut, so that the leading edge portion of the rolled paper 
is fed back so that the leading edge thereof is retracted 
to the contact position between the platen roller 10 and 
the heating generating element array 11, and then the 
reverse rotation of the platen roller 10 is stopped. 

(7) The trailing edge portions of the recorded cut 
sheet 81 having passed through the rollers 15 and 16 is 
spontaneously poped out through the sheet outlet 27, as 
shown by chain lines 8f in FIG. 4B, due to the weight of 
the part of the sheet projecting outwardly through the 
sheet outlet 27 in the form of a loop and the resiliency of 
the looped paper. 
The part of the sheet extending outwardly through 

the sheet outlet 27 bends by its own weight in the form 
of reversed U at the top edge 22A of the holder plate 22 
by its weight and is suspended outside the holder plate 
22, 5 shown in FIG. 4C. 
The recorded cut sheet 81 (received sheet) having a 

trailing side portion 8e which is suspended outwardly of 
the holder plate 22 through the sheet outlet 27 is suffi 
ciently inserted into the cavity 26 by its leading edge 8b 
abutted to the bottom surface 22b functioning as the 
stopper member. The sheet is stably supported in the 
suspended state shown in FIG. 4C without spontane 
ously falling therefrom, because the portion of the cut 
sheet at the sheet outlet 27 is bent in a small curvature 
and is hung on the top edge 22A of the holder plate and 
because a part of the sheet in the cavity 26 is contacted 
to the outer surface of the friction rollers 18 and 18 to 
provide a friction force preventing the sheet from fall 
mg. 

(8) The above steps l-7 are repeated for a second 
page, a third page and subsequent pages, if any. The cut 
sheets of those pages are overlaid on the already output 
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6 
ted sheet on the holder plate 22 through the sheet outlet 
27 and are held in the similar manner. FIG. 4D shows 
the state wherein the cut sheet 81, 82 and 83 for three 
pages are sequentially overlaid with their leading sides 
in the cavity 26 and with the trailing sides suspended 
outside the holder 22 through the sheet outlet 27, and 
wherein the fourth page 84 is being discharged. The 
leading edges 8b of the sheets 81, 82 and 83 are abutted to 
the bottom 22B functioning as the stop member so that 
the sheet are aligned thereby. 

C. Sheet Binder Means 

The sheet binding means is a means or mechanism 
which is actable on the recorded sheets (received 
sheets) 81, 8;, 83 . . . which have been sequentially dis 
charged from the machine and are overlaid and held by 
a holder portion in the manner shown in FIG. 4D, for 
example, and which automatically binds a plurality of 
recorded sheets which should constitute one set, thus 
distinguishing the set from the other output sheets. 

Referring to FIG. 3, the binder means is designated 
by a reference 30 as being disposed on the base 28 of the 
machine. In this embodiment, the binder means is a 
stapler unit. 
FIG. 5 shows an enlarged top plan view partly bro 

ken. The stapler unit comprises a stapler base plate 31, a 
reversible motor (stapler motor) mounted on the base 
plate 31 with its output shaft 33 extending upward, a 

- pulley 34 rotatable about a shaft 36 extended from the 
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base plate 31, a cam plate integrally mounted on the 
pulley at its bottom side, and a cam pawl 35a of the cam 
plate 35. The unit further includes a belt trained be 
tween the output shaft 33 of the motor 32 and the pulley 
34 to transmit the rotational force, an outwardly pro 
jected crank arm integral with the pulley 34, a crank pin 
34B planted in the arm, an elongated reciprocable arm 
rotatably supported on the crank pin to push a sheet out 
(sheet releasing means), and a slit 33A formed in the 
reciprocable plate or arm extending longitudinally. A 
pin 39 is planted at a predetermined position of the base 
plate 31 extending upwardly, and the slit 38A of the 
elongated reciprocable arm 38 is engaged therewith. 
Designated by a reference 40 is a stapler sensor, more 
particularly, a microswitch or a photoelectric sensor or 
the like, for example. The sensor is effective to de?ne a 
reference rotational angular position of the pulley 34 
and the cam plate 35, and is effective to detect staple 
jam which will be described hereinafter. The sensor 34 
is disposed at a predetermined position of the base plate 
31. 
The base plate 31 is upwardly bent at the right side 

thereof to form a side wall 31A. The inside surface of 
the side wall 31A functions as a guiding surface for 
guiding a slider 41 in the forward and backward direc 
tions. A stapler hammer 42 is projected from the leading 
edge of the slider. The slider 41 is normally urged 
toward the retracted position by a tension spring 43. 
The leading edge portion of the side wall 31A is ex 
tended forwardly, and the extended portion is bent at 
right angles to form an anvil mount plate 31B. An anvil 
44 for bending legs of a staple is securedly ?xed on an 
inside surface of the mounting plate 318 by screws 45. 
An operating arm actable on the cam plate 35 is rotat 
ably mounted on the slider 41 by a pin 47 at its base 
portion. The arm 46 is normally rotationally urged to 
the cam plate by a pushing spring 48. A stopper pin 49 
is effective to interfere with the operating arm 46, and is 
planted on the base plate 31 at a predetermined position. 






















